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July 30, 2024 

Emergency Board Meeting 

Report on Medicaid for Fiscal Year 2024 

 

32 V.S.A. § 305a(c) requires a year-end report on Medicaid and Medicaid-related 

expenditures and caseload. Each January, the Emergency Board is required to adopt 

specific caseload and expenditure estimates for Medicaid and Medicaid-related programs. 

Action is not required at the July meeting of the Emergency Board unless the Board 

determines a new forecast is needed in July. The data in this report reflects the most 

current actual fiscal year 2024 information. The comparison of fiscal year 2024 actuals to 

budgeted amounts reflects the changes made through the budget adjustment and big bill 

processes. Though unlikely, there may be adjustments to actual year-end amounts as the 

close-out for the fiscal year is finalized. If necessary, changes will be included in a 

subsequent report. 

 

Executive Summary  

 

While the COVID-19 Public Health Emergency lockdowns are in the rear-view mirror, 

the effects on Vermont’s health care system continue to linger. This and other underlying 

issues that existed prior to the pandemic continue to impact the health care system.  

 

Legislative and Executive Branch staff have a long history of working together closely to 

interpret both short-term and long-term trends on caseloads, expenditures, and revenues. 

The bullet points below provide a fiscal summary for fiscal year 2024 regarding 

Vermont’s Medicaid, Global Commitment Waiver (GC), Children’s Health Insurance 

Program (CHIP), and related programs. Also included are a few issues to be aware of 

looking forward. Detailed multi-year charts for overall program expenditures, enrollment, 

and year-end positions follow this summary.  

 

• Expenditures: Overall the estimated fiscal year 2024 Medicaid and Medicaid-related 

all funds estimated expenditures totaled $2.3 billion (see Exhibit 1). This was $13.4 

million (0.6%) above all the funds budgeted amount as passed in Act 87 (2023; the 

fiscal year 2024 budget adjustment act) and a 5.2% increase in total spending over 

fiscal year 2023.  

• Global Commitment Program spending came in $6.2 million (0.6%) below 

projections, while overall GC Waiver spending came in $25 million (1.2%) 

above projections, the bulk of which was from the Department of Disabilities, 

Aging and Independent Living (DAIL) Choices for Care program (CFC). The 

primary drivers of CFC spending were twofold: nursing home bed day 

utilization rates above recent years’ levels and continued need for 

Extraordinary Financial Relief (EFR). 

• Overall program administration ran around 7%, which is consistent with fiscal 

years 2022 and 2023, yet came in 6.3% below what was budgeted in Act 87.   

• Clawback came in $2.1 million (5%) below budgeted, while CHIP ran $1.8 

million (12.2%) above expectations. 
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• AHS GC General Fund Position: The unexpended General Fund in the Agency of 

Human Services (AHS) Global Commitment line being carried forward into fiscal 

year 2025 is $3.7 million. $1.1 million will be used as match for encumbered GC 

purchase orders with Agency departments, $0.73 million will be carried forward for 

CFC ($1.7 million gross GC), and the remaining $1.9 million will be used for 

anticipated fiscal year 2025 budget adjustment Medicaid Consensus and GC-funded 

caseload and utilization needs. 

 

• Caseload: Vermonters are eligible for coverage through Medicaid programs in a 

variety of ways subject to income limits. Most Medicaid beneficiaries receive full or 

primary health care coverage through the program while other beneficiaries, whose 

primary coverage is from other sources such as Medicare or commercial plans, are 

eligible for supplemental coverage through Medicaid. 

 

Fiscal year 2024 caseload for all eligibility groups tracked very close to projections. 

Overall Medicaid enrollment decreased as expected, mainly due to the end of the 

COVID-era Medicaid Continuous Enrollment requirements and resumption of annual 

eligibility redeterminations. The General and Childless New Adult Medicaid 

eligibility categories, which saw the largest enrollment increases under these policies, 

saw the largest enrollment decreases with the end of them.  

 

• Health Care Revenues: Health care revenues – which include cigarette and tobacco 

taxes, the health care claim tax, the employer assessment, and provider taxes – were 

previously deposited into a special fund. In 2019 these were redirected into the 

General Fund. As such they are now part of the General Fund forecast.  

 

Provider taxes are currently paid by hospitals, nursing homes, pharmacies, and 

ambulance services. The home health provider tax sunset at the end of fiscal year 

2023.  Hospital provider taxes projections, which account for the majority of provider 

taxes, always have some level of volatility. The forecast is based on what hospitals 

will be billed by AHS, which is based on the Green Mountain Care Board’s (GMCB) 

budgeted estimates. These are later reconciled based on actuals for the first three 

quarters, which may differ significantly from what was budgeted. Additionally, 

projections do not take into consideration hospitals that are in arrears. At the close of 

fiscal year 2024 four hospitals were in arrears for a total of $6.6 million, the majority 

of which was due from one hospital. Provider taxes in general came in 3% above 

forecast, mostly driven by hospital provider taxes which came in $6.8 million above 

projections.   

 

The employer assessment came in 2% (approximately $592,000) higher than 

projected. The annual assessment increase is indexed to the rate increase of the 

second-lowest cost silver plan, whether offered inside or outside the Vermont Health 

Benefit Exchange. Both BlueCross BlueShield of Vermont and MVP Health have 

again submitted rate filing requests to the GMCB for double-digit average annual rate 

increases across their individual and small group plans. Looking forward, fiscal year 

2025 employer assessment revenues will depend both on the GMCB’s final rate 
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decisions as well as continually evolving workforce environments, for which 

employers pay based on the number of full-time equivalents (FTEs) they employ who 

lack health coverage or are covered by Medicaid.   

 

The claims assessment came in 2% (approximately $406,000) above projected, while 

cigarette and tobacco taxes came in 3% ($2.3 million) under. After growing 22% in 

fiscal year 2022 and 37% in fiscal year 2023 the sale of electronic cigarettes declined 

1.2% in fiscal year 2024, resulting in $1.4 million less than projected. Early 

speculation is that this may be due to the increased popularity of nicotine pouches 

(which are not currently taxed). 

 

• FMAP: The Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) is the federally set rate 

for each state. It reflects the share of costs the federal government will pay for eligible 

Medicaid expenses. The rate for each state is based on a three-year average of state 

per capita income levels in comparison to the overall national level. No state’s rate 

can be lower than 50%. The income data used for this calculation lags the present by 

several years and is often countercyclical. 

 

Vermont’s base FMAP for fiscal year 2024 was 56.52% federal share and 43.48% 

State share for program costs. A change of 1% in the base rate can impact the State 

General Fund budget by as much as $18.7 million. There are instances where the 

FMAP is higher or enhanced due to federal action, such as the 90% federal share for 

Childless New Adults under the Affordable Care Act (ACA), 69.56% federal share 

for the Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP), and state-specific agreements 

with the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) for certain types of 

administrative expenditures.  

 

Fiscal year 2024 saw the tail end of the temporary 6.2% FMAP rate increase as part 

of the federal government’s COVID relief, which began phasing down during the 

previous fiscal year and ceased completely at the end of December 2023. There will 

be no COVID-related enhanced FMAP in fiscal year 2025.  

 

Looking ahead 

 

• FMAP: While the fiscal year 2025 base FMAP increased by 1.31% in the State’s 

favor, the complete phase-out of the enhanced FMAP States had been receiving as 

part of the COVID-19 federal relief ended in December 2023. The benefit of the 

enhanced FMAP had been handled as a one-time positive effect to the General Fund 

in fiscal year 2024.   

   

• Clawback: Federal Funds Information for States (FFIS) has projected a relatively 

modest increase (5.7%) for calendar year 2025 for Vermont as compared to last 

calendar year (15.9%). Preliminary estimates indicate a General Fund impact of $2.5 

million, which is $590,000 less than what was assumed in the fiscal year 2025 

budget. AHS will revisit these estimates and review and update the Medicare Savings 

Plan expansion estimates, which take effect January 2026. 
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• 1115 Reentry demonstration: AHS received approval from CMS for pre-release 

services under the Reentry Demonstration that would provide case management, 

Medication-assisted treatment services, a 30-day supply of prescription medications, 

peer supports, and treatment for Hepatitis C for incarcerated individuals 90 days prior 

to their expected release based on a Medicaid eligibility application filed before or 

during incarceration. AHS is working with CMS on its plan submission, which is due 

within 120 days of the demonstration approval. CMS will then have 60 days to 

provide feedback. 

 

• Change Healthcare Cyberattack: In February, Change Healthcare – which provides 

clearinghouse and administrative services for health care providers in Vermont, 

including Vermont Medicaid, MVP Health Care, BlueCross BlueShield of Vermont 

and CIGNA – experienced a widespread cyberattack that impacted providers, payers, 

and policy holders across the country. The attack’s disruption of pharmacy rebates led 

to costs of $18.3 million. AHS and the Department of Vermont Health Access 

(DVHA) expect these rebates will be paid in fiscal year 2025. Using a combination of 

rebates that were paid by June 30, as well as available appropriations across AHS at 

year-end via GC closeout adjustments, the Agency was able to avoid borrowing from 

the Human Services Caseload Reserve. Remaining fiscal year 2024 rebates that are 

received in fiscal year 2025 will be used toward fiscal year 2025 budget adjustment 

Medicaid Consensus GC Program budget pressures. DVHA will report throughout 

fiscal year 2025 on rebates received attributable to fiscal year 2024 billings. 
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Exhibit 1 
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Exhibit 2 
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Exhibit 3 
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Exhibit 4 


